
 

June 6, 2016 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, June 6, 2016, at 7:30 p.m. 
at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 
meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of 
Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter and  
Mr. Ethan Demme.  Mr. Glenn Eberly and Mr. Corey Meyer were absent.  Also present was  
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager and Ms. Jeanne Glick, Finance Director. 
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Ben Kapenstein, representing PFM 
Stephanie Armpriester, representing Lancaster Farmland Trust 
Ken Pacanowski, representing Lancaster Farmland Trust 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Jeffrey Cutler, 67 Cambridge Village, Tax Collector 
Gary Hoover, 2568 Bachmantown Road, Ronks, PA 
Rob Lewis, Esquire 
Chris Venarchick, RGS Associates 
Bill Breigel, Keystone Custom Homes 
 
Minutes of the May 16, 2016 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
May 16, 2016 regular meeting as prepared.  
 
A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve 
the minutes as presented.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and the motion was passed by a 
unanimous voice vote. 
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $336,121.77 
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
the amount was a payment in the amount of $3,229.00 to Certified Carpet Inc. for cleaning of all 
carpeting in Township buildings, a payment in the amount of $60,000.00 to the Township’s four 
volunteer fire companies for 2nd quarter contributions ($15,000 each), a payment in the amount 
of $7,906.26 to three local libraries for 2nd quarter contributions (Lancaster Public Library 
$3,953.13, Manheim Township Library $2,213.75 and Pequea Valley Library $1,739.38), and a 
payment in the amount of $8,000.00 to Upper Leacock Township for 2016 contribution to Leola 
Pool for operating costs. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to approve the payment of 
the bills as listed in the amount of $336,121.77.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
 
 



 

Old Business 
 

a. Discussion re: Proposed Hotel Registration Ordinance 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Township has been discussing a proposed hotel registration 
ordinance with the community and hospitality community.  Mr. Hutchison stated that a meeting 
was held on March 28, 2016 with the Hotel Owners/Operators to provide comments on the 
proposed ordinance.  He stated that an attorney for the Hotel Association and the Township 
Solicitor have made revisions which are consistent with the comments received.  He stated the 
revised draft was circulated to the Hotel Owners/Operators.  He noted two changes including 1) 
the information that a guest provides at time of registration will include the number of people in 
the guest’s room but not all the names and addresses of the guests and 2) Section 3 Paragraph F a 
disclaimer was added.  He stated that the ordinance has not been advertised and is just for 
discussion and no action can be taken this evening.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter stated that there was no reason not to advertise the ordinance. Mr. Demme 
agreed and stated that they received good feedback from the hotel owners/operators.   
Mr. Blowers also felt it was ready to advertise and asked Mr. Hutchison how long the Township 
has to advertise it before action.  Mr. Hutchison stated that it has to be advertised 2 consecutive 
weeks so the Board could not act on it until their July 11th meeting.  Mr. Buckwalter asked how 
the Township is communicating with the hotel owners/operators.  Mr. Hutchison stated through 
Mr. Sikking. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to advertise the Hotel Registration Ordinance.  Mr. Buckwalter 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Review of Bank Proposals Regarding Debt Refinancing and Possible New Money – PFM 
 
Chairman Blowers introduced Mr. Ben Kapenstein from Public Financial Management. 
 
Mr. Kapenstein reviewed the Bank Loan RFP results with the Board. He reviewed the various 
loan proposals for the Series A of 2016-Refunding by stating that the top proposal received was 
from Capital One Bank with a fixed rate of 2.35 percent for a 12 year term ending  
November 15, 2022.  He reviewed the various loan proposals for the Series B of 2016- New 
Money Options by stating that the top proposal received was from CNB Bank with an initial rate 
of 2.7365 percent with a reset on August 16, 2021 to a 5-year Pittsburg FHLB plus 2.589 percent 
multiplied by 65 percent with a cap rate.  He stated that the all-in rate is 3.50247 percent, fees are 
$3500 and features a 2 year draw period. He stated that they assumed $3 million borrowing. He 
reviewed the different options of the Capital One Bank proposals for refinancing the bonds with 
an August and November settlement date.  He then reviewed the CNB Bank proposal for 
possible new money discussing the difference in the interest rate resetting every 5 years. He also 
reviewed the sources & uses of the funds including a deposit to construction fund for 
$2,482,500.00, costs of issuance for $15,000.00 and miscellaneous expenses of $2,500.00.  The 
Board and Mr. Kapenstein had a lengthy discussion on the different refinancing options and the 
options for new money and possible projects that could be funded with the money including the  
Route 30 Streetscape Plan and Park and Rec Plan. 



 

 
Mr. Demme made a motion to accept the refinancing proposal from Capital One Bank, limiting 
the refinancing to only refinancing the 2011 Bonds and providing a Township contribution in the 
amount of $55,000.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote. 
 

c. Presentation re: Stormwater BMP Project – Lancaster Farmland Trust 
 
Ms. Stephanie Armpriester and Mr. Ken Pacanowski from Lancaster Farmland Trust presented 
the findings for the East Lampeter/Lancaster Farmland Trust BMP assessment and modeling 
project.   
 
Ms. Armpriester stated that Mr. Pacanowski visited every farm in the Township. She stated that 
every municipality is effected by the Chesapeake Bay Clean-up.  She stated that enforcement in 
reducing nutrients into the bay comes from the MS4 process.  She stated that the Township has a 
lot of BMP record keeping of developed areas and stormwater outfalls but virtually no 
information for agricultural areas.  She stated that one-third of East Lampeter Township MS4 
area is agricultural use.  She stated that Lancaster Farmland Trust gathered the agricultural data 
while East Lampeter Township gathered the stormwater data of developed areas to run a 
Comprehensive Watershed Modeling Program to determine the type of pollutants sources in the 
Township.  She stated that the Township has 3 watersheds and the goal is to reduce pollutants 
and sediments by 2029.  She stated that farmers have regulations including conservation plans 
and nutrient management plans.  She stated that they received 100 percent participation from the 
Township’s 154 farms and the data they collected included whether the farm was in compliance, 
whether it had documented BMPs on site and documented farmers concerns.  She stated this 
information would be a credit towards the Township’s MS4 permit.  She reviewed the project 
stating that they held an introductory meeting with the farmers in August 2015 and then visited 
the farms from August 2015 through May 2016. She stated that about one third of East Lampeter 
Township’s MS4 is agricultural.  She stated that 58 percent of the Township 154 farms do not 
have a plan but that doesn’t mean they do not have good BMPs on the ground it just means they 
are not documented.  She stated that 125 farms have livestock on the property so they should 
have a manure or nutrient management plan which means 46 percent are in compliance.  
  
Ms. Armpriester reviewed the data from the Conestoga River Watershed Model by stating that 
4.4 percent of the river is in the Township and the sources of pollution include 81 percent of 
nitrogen from groundwater infiltration, 48 percent of phosphorus from livestock and 86 percent 
of sediment from streambank erosion.  She reviewed data from the Mill Creek Watershed Model 
by stating that 16 percent of Mill Creek is in the Township and the sources of pollution include 
61 percent of nitrogen from groundwater infiltration, 71 percent of phosphorus from livestock 
and 71 percent of sediment from streambank erosion.   
 
Mr. Ken Pacanowski discussed his visits to the various farms and stated that he was impressed 
with the number of manure handling facilities.  Ms. Armpriester reviewed the LFT 
recommendations including increasing compliance numbers through conservation plan 
development or nutrient management plan development, holding manure management 
workshops, and improve streambank areas. 



 

 
Board members thanked Ms. Arpriester and Mr. Pacanowski for their presentation. 
 
 

d. Resolution re: DEP Planning Module Resolution – 355 Pitney Road: High Associates 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the Board conditionally approved this plan at a previous meeting. 
He stated that one of the conditions requires the processing of a DEP planning module and that 
requires the Township to adopt a resolution.  He stated that the plan for this property is for it to 
be serviced with public sewer.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the DEP Planning Module Resolution for High Associates 
at 355 Pitney Road.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote. 

Resolution #2016-08 
 

e. Resolution re: Sweeper Purchase Bank Financing 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Board accepted the bank financing proposal submitted by M&T 
Bank.  He stated that the bank requires adoption of a resolution to formalize the financing.  He 
stated that Ms. Jeanne Glick provided a schedule showing what the interest rate cost will be for 
this financing and a comparison of this cost to a hypothetical 15 year bond debt type of 
financing. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to adopt the Resolution for M&T Bank financing for the street 
sweeper purchase.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution #2016-09 
 
New Business 
 

a. Devon Creek Phase 2 Final Plan #15-38: New Holland Pike/Hampshire Avenue 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Rob Lewis was 
present. 
 
Mr. Lewis, an attorney representing Keystone Custom Homes, spoke to the Board.  He stated 
that the applicant is asking for conditional approval of the final plan for Phase 2.  He stated that 
they are down to very few technical comments but have an outstanding issue with providing 
water service to the development.  He stated that the issue is before the PUC and involved in 
litigation.  He stated that they are obligated under the MPC to move forward with Township 
approval for the final plan in order to try to stay close to the phasing schedule and to protect and 
preserve their right to continue the development.  He stated that they were led to believe that if 
once improvements were made to the water system by the City of Lancaster that there would be 
adequate pressure to service the development.  He stated that the City of Lancaster now states 
that there is not adequate pressure for Phase 2 unless improvements are constructed.  He stated 
that there has been no resolution so a complaint has been filed with the PUC and the City has 



 

answered the complaint. He stated that the hope is that mediation will provide a solution.  He 
stated there is a concern for the possible impact on water service to Upper Leacock Township. 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that there were multiple comment review letters.  Mr. Lewis stated that 
the applicant was going to resubmit to clean up the remaining items but was asked to come to 
speak to the Board.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the Board is up against a timing deadline. 
Mr. Chris Venarchick of RGS Associates stated that he believes they have until August 16, 2016 
because they had an extension that was granted by the Board.  He stated that they are working to 
clean up review comments.  The Board expressed concern about approval with all the 
outstanding review comments and without water service.  Mr. Hutchison expressed concern 
about the amount of time staff will have to involve to continually monitor the plans status.  Mr. 
Bill Breigel of Keystone Custom Homes explained some possible ways to provide water to the 
development. The Board discussed their options including conditionally approving the plan, 
having the applicant resubmit or waiting until August 16, 2016 to allow applicant time to address 
review comments.  
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to grant a time extension for Devon Creek Phase 2 Final Plan 
#15-38 at New Holland Pike/Hampshire Avenue to August 16, 2016 for action on the plan. 
Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Other Business: 
 

a. Consideration of Memorandum of Understanding with the FBI 
 
Chief Bowman spoke to the Board about the proposed Memorandum of Understanding with the 
FBI.  He stated that the Special Agent in Charge of the Harrisburg division of the FBI expressed 
an interest in one of the Township’s Detectives to be placed part-time on a task force with the 
FBI.  He stated the task force is called The Capitol City Violent Crime Task Force (CCVCTF) 
and their mission is to identify and target for prosecution criminal enterprises groups and 
individuals responsible for crimes of violence where there is or may be a federal investigative 
interest.  He stated that one of the Detectives, Preston Gentzler, has worked several cases with 
them where the case ended up be federally prosecuted.   He stated that the Lancaster County 
District Attorney’s office has one full-time officer and Lancaster City has one part-time officer. 
He stated that any cases would have to have a direct tie to an East Lampeter Township case.  He 
stated that he would be deputized as a Federal Officer and would receive FBI clearances and 
access to FBI databases.  He stated that it offers many benefits to the Township. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the Memorandum of Understanding with the FBI.   
Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Chairman Blowers asked Chief Bowman about a concern for quarterly reports being submitted 
related to hate crimes.  Chief Bowman stated that we do submit a yearly report and they also 
submit a monthly UCR report which does include hate crimes. 
 

b. Consideration of No Parking & Speed Limit Ordinance re: Mid-Block Pedestrian 
Crossings: William Penn Way & Charter Lane 



 

 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the No Parking & Speed Limit Ordinance for Mid-Block 
Pedestrian Crossings at William Penn Way and Charter Lane.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Ordinance #324 
 

c. Resolution re: PADOT Reimbursement Agreement for Bridgeport Mobility Planning 
Project 

 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the PADOT Reimbursement Agreement for Bridgeport 
Mobility Planning Project Resolution.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution #2016-10 
 
Public Comment: 
 
None. 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to adjourn the meeting. 
The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to 
be held on Monday, June 20, 2016 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ralph Hutchison 
















































